Minutes of the Annual Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 16th May 2017 in Hilmarton Community Room.
Councillors Present

M Wilkins, J McFadzean, M Jeary, R Fry and S Stott
Clerk: Jacquie Henly

Wiltshire Councillor Christine Crisp was also in attendance.  

There were 2 members of the public present


Item 1 – Election of Chairman and Signing of Acceptance of Office
1.1  Cllr Wilkins was nominated for the position of Chairman.  There were no other nominations and the vote was passed unanimously.
1.2  Cllr Wilkins signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office. 

1.3  It was agreed that Cllrs Foley, Files and Hays could sign the acceptance of office book at a later date/time as they were not able to attend this meeting. All other members had signed the book before the meeting. 

Item 2 – Election of Vice Chair 

2.1 Cllr Henly was nominated as Vice Chair.  There were no other nominations and the vote was passed unanimously.


Item 3 – Declaration of Interest in items on the Agenda
3.1 There were no declarations of interest in items on the agenda at this point of the meeting. 

Item 4 – Apologies for absence
4.1  Apologies were received from Cllrs: Henly and Files.  Cllr Hays would be late due to work commitments.  

Item 5 – Appointment of Members to serve on the following Committees
The following Committee appointments were discussed, proposed and agreed. 
5.1    PLANNING SUB COMMITTEE – Cllrs: Wilkins, Henly, McFadzean, Stott and Files plus any other Councillor from the area appertaining to the Planning Application. 
5.2    GOATACRE VILLAGE HALL COMMITTEE – Cllr Hays. 
The above were all agreed unanimously.

Item 6 – Appointment of Representatives for the following Bodies
The following appointments to Bodies were discussed, proposed and agreed. 
6.1   COUNTY RIGHTS OF WAY - Cllr Files 
6.2  COUNTY AREA TRANSPORT GROUP – Cllr Stott.  
All the above were agreed unanimously.


Item 7 – Appointment of an Internal Auditor
7.1  The Clerk informed members that Chris Chapman was willing to carry out the Internal Auditor role next year and proposed he should be appointed.  This was agreed unanimously. 
Item 8 – Minutes of the last Meeting
8.1    The minutes of the last meeting dated 7th March 2017 were agreed as correct by all Councillors present and signed by the Chairman.

Item 9 – Clerks Report

9.1 Prepared the Parish Council Accounts ready for approval.

9.2 Arranged for the Internal Auditor to check the accounts.
9.3 Contacted WC regarding starting the process for developing a Neighbourhood Plan for Hilmarton Parish.  Forwarded relevant information to the Chairman for consideration.
9.4 Spoke with the Enforcement Team at Wiltshire Council regarding the concerns we have raised over the two sites on the Bushton Road that appear to have people living there and siting of mobile home at Hopppingstones. 

It was confirmed to the Clerk that Wiltshire Council Enforcement Team, although they had been notified of the concerns they had only just began an investigation on the site on the left hand side (travelling from Hilmarton towards Bushton) There reason was the weight of work and shortage of staff had delayed the investigation.

They have now attempted to make contact with the landowners; this has been unsuccessful so far.

The next step will be to post notices giving the owners 28 days to clear the site or put in a planning application. 

The site on the right hand side (travelling from Hilmarton towards Bushton) Enforcement are sure there is no one living on site and continue to monitor the situation. 

The mobile home at Hoppingstones – In 2014 the mobile home was reported as being used for storage specific to the use of the main dwelling.  A discussion was had with the owners of main dwelling regarding use of the mobile home for his son.  This would be acceptable as long as the son/family were interacting/using other facilities in the main dwelling i.e. eating, showering etc.  In that case the mobile home would be considered as just an extra room associated with the main dwelling and would be perfectly acceptable.
9.5 Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning applications received since the last meeting.
9.6 Cllr Hays has contacted WC to report the Grass Verge cutting requirements outside Copper Beeches in Goatacre Ref no: 1251433.

Item 10 – Dates and Times of Future Meetings
It was agreed to change the day of future Parish Council meetings to the first Wednesday of every month starting at 8.00pm. 

Peter Delamere joined the meeting at this point.
Item 11 – Finance
11.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to 11th May 2017 Current Account £1919.99  Deposit Account £17268.14

11.2
	Cheque No
	Payee
	Amount

	381
	WALC – Annual Subscription
	283.97

	382
	Kevin Iles Home & Garden Service - Grass
	38.00

	DD’s
	123.Reg Web site fees
	9.59

179.64

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Money Received
	Amount

	
	Precept
	8000.00


11.3 The Annual Governance Statement for the external Auditors had previously been circulated to members and was approved and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
11.4 The Annual Accounting Statement and Accounts for year ending 31st March 2017 had previously been circulated to members and were approved and signed by the Chairman.


Item 12 - Planning

12.1   Councillors were updated on Planning Applications by a list that had been previously circulated.

12.2  Application number 17/03177/FUL Change of Use of land for the Showground, Beversbrook Farm was discussed -  There were no objections to the application but the Clerk was asked to suggest to the planning/highways department that a request/condition be made to the organisers of the boot sale that a traffic marshal be positioned at the entrance of the field ensuring traffic approaching from the Hilmarton side do not try to turn right into the entrance and therefore causing unnecessary traffic congestion.  Signs are in position but some motorists ignore them or maybe they are not clear enough to be seen.  

Item 13 - Exchange of Information

Cllr Hays joined the meeting at this point.


13.1 Cllr Fry reported fly tipping on the road leading up to Spillmans Farm from the A3102.  He has kindly agreed to clear it. 

13.2 Cllr Jeary reported a car that has been parked across a pavement in Poynder Place and has agreed to report it to the local Police.

13.3 Cllr Hays reported there appeared to be a number of learner drivers in HGV’s from the MoD camp. 

Cllrs acknowledged this could be a cause for some of the increased traffic on the A3102 but felt it would be good for the Parish, as it meant traffic in general would be slowed down when following these vehicles.

13.4 A discussion took place regarding a complaint received from parishioner Tony Ward.  Mr Ward, who lives at Hilmarton Manor, highlighing increased traffic numbers and vehicle speed on the A3102 adjacent to his property and the difficulty of exiting his driveway. He had requested consideration of a reduction in the speed limit from 50mph to 40mph. The consensus of opinion suggested an increase in traffic results in a decrease of speed.

During a discussion Cllrs confirmed they had not experienced flashing headlights and people trying to overtake whilst driving to the speed limit.  It was agreed they did not consider a reduction in speed limit in this area would be feasible and therefore would not be pursuing the matter. 
13.5 Cllr Crisp reported that a decision regarding the expansion of the Hills site would not be made until after the election in June.
13.6 Cllr Crisp reported that finally after six years work Wiltshire Council have adopted the Chippenham site allocation plan. 

Item 14 – Date of the Next Meeting
14.1    The date of the next Full Parish Council meeting is scheduled for Wednesday 5th July and will be held in the Community room Hilmarton at 8.00pm.   

Item 15 - Close of the Meeting
15.1  The meeting closed at 7.57pm

Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             

